DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 31st of January 2017 at 7.00 p.m.
In the Village Hall, Durrington Village Hall
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mrs S Paines
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mr J Todd, Mrs M Wardell, Mr S Rennie, Mr W Clarke, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mrs P Taylor, Mr D Healing, Mrs S Pick, Mr A Lund, Mr R Deakins, Mrs B Elkins, Mr J Mills, Mr S Botham
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)

Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)
2 members of the public


	


POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES


PCSO Will Todd sent his apologies but provided a list of reported crimes for the area and the following report:

Following reports of anti-social behaviour in and around Durrington Recreation Ground we now have this as a priority.  There have been reports of alcohol bottles, drugs paraphernalia and litter left in the Pavilion area.  Since 7th Jan fourteen recorded patrols have been noted. These have primarily been carried out during the evenings and night times.  ASB letters have been distributed to all houses surrounding the Rec and we are awaiting the responses.  A conversation today with the pre-school Wind of the Willows at the Pavilion indicates the problem seems to have improved over the past three weeks.
The current priority of ASB at the Palmer Papers/ Kebab shop has been closed following six weeks of concentrated patrols

There has been another very important priority raised which was not included in the last Amesbury/Durrington NTG.  Over recent weeks the South of the County has been hit hard with thefts from motor vehicles, particularly at beauty spots.  There is only one recorded above for our area (Woodhenge 15th Jan ) however there have been numerous car breaks in the Salisbury, Devizes, Pewsey, Tidworth areas.  Maybe consideration for signage at Woodhenge and other dog-walking sites ? With the better weather coming this would be really pro-active.  Wiltshire Councillor Graham Wright had procured some signs from an Amesbury Area Board grant, these would be put up around the beauty spots.

CRIME PREVENTION 


Cllr W Clarke has been in contact with Larkhill Garrison following the letter he wrote to the Garrison Commander about MOD Police, he hopes to hear back from the new Commander shortly.  Cllr W Clarke has also approached the subject of paying for adhoc police presence through Wiltshire Police and is waiting for a response, this for example could be paying for the police to attend events or specific times/periods of the day to target speeding/poor driving. 
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

There were no questions from the public

1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES 
Cllr C Smiles
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – There were no declarations of interest.
3. MINUTES – It was RESOLVED to approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on the 29th of November 2016 and the Minutes of the Budget and Precept Meeting held on the 11th of January 2017.
4. DISCUSSION TOPIC – There was no discussion topic, Nicola Sage who had been scheduled to talk about Larkspace sent her apologies.
5. REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council 
I organised the Carol Evening at the beginning of the month and we raised £320 for Durrington Ward which is being spent on trolleys for patients to have drinks on by beds.  Together with the W.I. I took in presents for the patients to have on Christmas Day and also something for the staff, this was very much appreciated.  The council dinner on Friday at the Stonehenge Inn was a lovely evening organised by Steve and I thank him very much. a good time was had by all.
6. WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
Emergency Plan - Cllr J Mills has taken the extremely large document that was the Emergency Plan and is refining it to reduce in size.  There are now a range of facilities including comms, 4x4 vehicles and drivers, and access to a whole range of emergency supplies. 
Speedwatch -  Cllr R Deakins provided January’s statistics for Speedwatch.  Councillors are concerned about some of the speeds 50-60mph in a 30mph being recorded.  To highlight the issue a letter will be written to the Assistant Chief Constable of Operations.  Cllr J Mills had previously questioned the rationale of Wiltshire Council removing the speed cameras in the County.  Wiltshire Councillor Graham Wright has not been able to get a definitive answer from Wiltshire Council but suggested a FOI request could be made.

World Heritage Site Management Plan – Cllr J Mills explained that despite the Town Council opposing the new WHS signs these have been erected in the proposed locations, one of which is on the Countess Road (A345) just after the roundabout exit towards Amesbury.  The Town Council suggested that this should be moved approximately 20metres further down the Countess Road as large vehicles approaching the roundabout from the Netheravon Road (A345) or approach roads (Larkhill Road and The Packway) would have their vision impaired by the sign.  Cllr Mills would liaise with the WHS Management Team about this.
7.
REPORT by the clerk 
The Bluez Disco was once again a great success in December with over 150 (11-16 year olds) attending, the tickets proved to be worth doing for future events.  The dates for the 2017 discos have been arranged as follows;  5th April, 19th July, 18th October, 13th December.   Tickets will be sold in the week leading up to the disco at Avon Valley College, Stonehenge School, Durrington Swimming Pool and local Youth Clubs.  A continued thank you to all who support the discos.
I am in the process of gaining some designs for the upgrade of the play park on Recreation Road, this will be done over the next 3-5 years with this year’s expenditure already approved at the budget meeting, we will hopefully replace 3 pieces of equipment per year.   I attended the Amesbury Area – Our Community Matters event on the 26th of January with Cllr Marion Wardell.  The event was oversubscribed with 120 in attendance.  There was an overview of achievements and activities conducted over the past 12 months followed by discussion groups of a number of topics ranging from – Young People, Community Safety, Older People, Housing, Culture, Environment etc.  Each topic produced 3 priorities voted for by the audience.  These priorities along with associated potential projects would be discussed and voted on/adopted at the next Amesbury Area Board in March.  

I am in communication with the Salisbury Plain Multi Academy Trust with a view to identifying a suitable location at Avon Valley College for the Youth Services in the village, post end of lease for The Ham Centre in September 2017.  

We have had quite a few residents complain about the amount of dog mess on our roads and amenity areas, new Poo Fairy posters have been put up around the village and a notice has gone in the Dispatch, we urge residents to report people who blatantly do not pick up after their dogs to the Town Council Office.  I’ve also received a few emails about notices being nailed to the trees and how this could damage them, I will seek advice from our Tree Surgeon to ensure no damage has been caused, please only use notice boards and posts to nail/pin notices.  The Town Council now has internet banking services, this will enable us to allow some hirers of facilities (at the Town Council office’s discretion) to pay via internet payment, cheques and cash will still be accepted.   
8.
REPORT by Wiltshire Councillor, Graham Wright
Wiltshire Council (WC) Area Board Community Transport Group agreed to prioritise the Town Council’s application for modifications and additions to double yellow line parking restrictions within Durrington. 

The WC Draft Budget has been published and a rise in council tax around 5% is primarily due to cut backs to income from central government.  WC is trying to balance the growing need for extra money to support the ever growing social care needs. The budget will be discussed and ratified at the next Full Council meeting on the 21st of February.   

The A303 Tunnel Scheme is currently undergoing public consultation.  I believe that the millions that could be saved by simply dualling the existing carriageway would be better spent on our current needs i.e. the NHS, Education, Social Care and resurfacing our roads.  However, we need a solution to the A303 route to the West and the tunnel is the government’s current plan.  My biggest concern is that the design for the proposed flyover at Countess Roundabout has not yet been designed, nor is it clear if the current local accesses to and from the A303 will continue!   It is paramount that these issues are resolved; we cannot accept more disruption and a major issue would be the potential to use Durrington as a designated route from the A303 to the A345 via Bulford.  Disappointingly, I could see no plans for how existing Rat Running will be controlled whilst the tunnel build takes place and so, I recommend that the Town Council consider their response to the proposals with great care.     

A Planning Application has been submitted for design modifications to the previous application for the new roundabout that will serve as the entry point to the New 444 houses in Larkhill.  At a recent Larkhill Community Partnership meeting residents raised concerns over the safety of pedestrians crossing The Packway on or near the roundabout and new school.  I have asked for more clarification from WC and am awaiting a reply.  If the reply does not alleviate the current concerns, I will call in the application for consideration by a WC planning committee.      

The proposed road works that are required to install a sewer from the New 444 Houses in Larkhill to the sewage works in Durrington will be extremely disruptive.  Over a 4 month period, in the spring and summer, short sections of Larkhill and The Packway will be under traffic controlled, one way working.  I have asked WC that proper signage and planning goes into the installation of this new sewer.  At busy times there could be major issues with traffic flow and every effort to reduce this must be considered.  

A new Vehicle Control Point (VCP) entrance to Larkhill Garrison will soon be opened; it will be positioned on the west end of The Packway. This will help to alleviate the current queuing that takes place during busy times with vehicles trying to enter behind the wire at Larkhill Garrison.    

9.
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended
AMESBURY AREA BOARD – Cllr Marion Wardell, this was a special meeting called at short notice.
Chairman’s Announcements - None 

The painting of Yellow Lines for places in our village have been approved at the CATG meeting which sat prior to the Amesbury Board meeting on 16 January 2017.

Police and Crime Commissioner.

Angus Macpherson PCC is proposing a new Police and Crime Plan charting the course for Wiltshire Police over the next 4 years,

The focus is on protecting vulnerable people, working closer with partners to improve services and harnessing the power of communities against crime.

In order to achieve these goals and protect community policing, Mr Macpherson is proposing a rise in the police part of the council tax in April 2017.  This amounts to an increase of £3.17 per year or 6p per week for the average home (B and D property).

(We were to watch a video which he had done but the equipment failed so we were not able to see the Video).
Community Area Board Grant Funding

· Brambles Pre school – outdoor Sensory Project - £1,000.00  approved
· Amesbury Town Council – Replacement Road Name Signage - £575.99 approved
· Amesbury & Boscombe Down Link Scheme – To purchase a new vehicle capable of carrying up to 9 people with disabilities and wheelchairs -  £5,000.00 approved
· Bulford Parish Council – Refurbish of whole of village Hall - £1971.30  approved 
· Bulford Parish Council – Simple SIDs for community speed scheme - £1092.00 – approved
· Idmiston Parish Council - Memorial Hall short Mat Bowls Club - £981.90 –approved
· Shrewton Cricket Club – Ground Maintenance Equipment - £5,000.00 – approved 

· Christ the King RC Primary School – William Brannon Memorial Sensory Garden - £3,500.00 – approved
· Shrewton Methodist Church – Church Hall Ceiling Replacement - £900.00 approved
10.
ACCOUNTS – The Council RESOLVED to approve the debits and cheques for December and January and the bank reconciliation for November and December.
	Description
	Debit

	CE Rates - Wiltshire Council
	33.00 

	Subscriptions – SLCC
	177.00

	VH Fire Testing - Alarms and Electrical
	117.00 

	Office Stationary - The Consortium
	41.38 

	Office furniture/machines - BDS
	174.53 

	Phone and Internet - BT
	48.14 

	VH Gas and Electricity - British Gas
	279.98 

	Electrical Testing - RJ Electrical
	1,050.00 

	VH General Maintenance - Bits and Pieces
	35.59 

	Ground Maintenance Contract
	1502.00 

	Pavilion Maintenance - AJ Cramer
	80.00 

	CE Maintenance and Skips - CB Skips
	204.00 

	VH Soakaw ay - MJ Bolter
	80.00 

	CS Projects - Salisbury Printing
	290.00 

	Post Point Stamps - Royal Mail
	680.67 

	VH General Maintenance - P Taylor dishwasher
	4.75 

	Miscellaneous Office - SJ Tucker solicitor fees
Bluez Disco and KFC Activites
	72.05 

	VH General Maintenance - M Hew itt tree
	30.00 

	VH General Maintenance - The Consortium
	78.02 

	Salaries and HMRC
	6415.67 

	Councillors Expenses - S Paines
	50.93 

	RG Equipment - N Paines noticeboard
	125.00 

	Bluez Disco decoration - Karins Flow ers
	20.95 

	RG Gas and Electricity - British Gas
	103.97 

	RG Equipment - Nisbetts
	95.40 

	Tubs and general maintenance - Keep Britain Tidy
	10.00 

	VH General Maintenance - G Podmore w indow s
	25.00 

	Office furniture/machines - BDS Printer
	50.40 

	VH General Maintenance - RJ Hunt Rob room w ater
	337.20 

	Ground Maintenance Contract - Hurdcotts
	1046.00 

	Street Sign from grant - Bits and Pieces
	25.95 

	RG Equipment - Nisbetts
	48.68 

	RG Equipment - Nisbetts
	76.22 

	Bluez Disco miscellaneous - Disco Dion
	80.00 

	VH General Maintenance - Consortium
	53.24 

	Pavilion Maintenance - RJ Electrical 5 year
	378.00 

	Tubs and general maintenance - Net World
	21.94 

	Donations - Durrington Dispatch
	500.00 

	VH General Maintenance - Oven SpicknSpan
	110.00 

	Tubs and general maintenance - Proludic
	63.48 

	Salaries and HMRC
	7209.72 

	Totals
	21,825.86


11.
PROPOSALS 
a.
Following Wiltshire Councillor Graham Wright’s update at the November meeting about the hatched yellow lines at Countess Roundabout, the Town Council will RESOLVED to allocate £1000, under The General Power of Competence (the remainder of the cost to be paid by Amesbury Town Council and the Amesbury Area Board) towards additional yellow hatching to be installed at the A303 exit towards Amesbury to prevent blockage for traffic approaching Amesbury from Durrington.

b.
The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the installation of an additional phone line at the Village Hall or Office for The Durrington Link Scheme, this would be permanently diverted to the Link Co-ordinators mobile phone.  There would be no cost or impact on the Town Council.

c.
Following RESOLUTION at the meeting on the 29th of November 2016 about the installation of new double yellow lines in the village, Wiltshire Councillor Graham Wright met with the Transport Engineer from Wiltshire Council and the following have been approved in principle:



1) Junction of High Street & Clover Lane both sides double yellows

2) New Road opposite Co-op on south side double yellows for first 30m

3) Extend existing yellow lines at junction of Bulford and Glebe Road into Glebe Road which was previously un-adopted when the original lines were put down, provide same on north side junction.

4) Bulford Rd onto Avondown Road opposite the library.

5) Change junction of Poores Rd and Bulford Rd from single yellow to double yellow.

6) Change white lining to double yellow both sides of Bulford Rd near the Co-op/Pharmacy.
There would also be extensions to the yellow lines on Meads Road with the junction of Coronation Road and Philip Road.
The Council stated that it would consult with those residents who would be affected by the yellow lines, in order to gauge any concerns before going ahead with the markings.  The clerk will therefore visit each location and send a letter to residents whose properties are located where the yellow lines are planned.
d.
The Council set the Annual Parish Meeting date for Tuesday 28th of March 2017.  It is intended to hold this evening to promote the 2017 Town Council Elections and hopefully attract some potential candidates.  The Council will show case what it has achieved over the past year and its plans for the next year.  It is hoping to get a talk about the A303 from Highways England following to receive some feedback on the Public Consultation and address the village’s concerns as a whole.

e.
The Town Council discussed the A303 Public Consultation that closes on the 5th of March.  There is still some time for councillors to attend the consultations and there are questions regarding the routing of traffic during any work and the final outcome of routes off the A303 to the local villages in our area that remain unanswered.  Councillors have been requested to email their concerns/comments to the clerk in time for the next Council Meeting on the 28th February 2017, at which time it is hoped to have a representative from Highways England at the meeting to potentially address some of the concerns.

f.
The Town Council RESOLVED to install removable, lockable fencing posts between the Pavilion and the Play Park to allow a secondary access/exit point from the car park/recreation ground.

12.
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

a.
The Town Council has received a draft Order from the Department of Transport reference the Stopping Up of ByWay 31, Larkhill to enable the development of Planning Application 15/05540/FUL, the new build 444 SFA and associated works.  However, the Council is unsure if this relates to a previous notification from Wiltshire Council about the diversion of the same ByWay to facilitate similar works, nor does it know when the closure will come into effect and for how long.  The clerk will contact the Department for Transport to seek more details before the Council reconsiders the Order.


b.
The Town Council has received a thank you card from Durrington Ward at Salisbury Hospital, for the gifts given to the staff and the funds raised from the Carol Singing evening.

c.
The Town Council has received a letter from Mr and Mrs Bayley of Bulford Road who have requested that they be allowed to plant a tree of remembrance for their daughter who passed away aged 18 last year.  Friends of their daughter would also like to raise funds to purchase a bench.  The Town Council agreed that a tree (cherry blossom) could be planted in the grassed area of Yew Tree Close and that a seat to replace one that is currently in place along the river edge could be installed.  The Clerk would contact Mr and Mrs Bayley to discuss the details further.

d.
Helen Jenkins has passed on her thanks to the Town Council for everything it does to make Durrington a nice place to live.

13.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – There were no questions from the public
14.
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.

Signed




Chairman                        Date


                                                                             

